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The Rt Hon Rishi Sunak MP 

Chancellor of the Exchequer 

11 Downing St 

Westminster 

London, SW1A 2AB 

  

19 August 2020 

 

Dear Chancellor 

 

We are writing as representative organisations from across the creative industries in response to the 

recent announcement that socially distanced live indoor performances can now take place from 15 

August. 

 

We welcome this news, which is a step in the right direction as part of the government’s five-stage 

roadmap for reopening. However, we are requesting that you extend government support for 

freelancers working in the performing arts and entertainment industries from the end of the Self-

Employment Income Support Scheme (SEISS) until the spring of 2021 to provide vital support for the 

many thousands of creative professionals who still cannot work because of COVID-19. Without this, 

our sector risks an exodus of talent and a sudden decline. 

  

Actors, musicians, dancers, singers, stage management, variety acts, creative team members and 

other freelancers have been disproportionately affected by COVID-19. Many of them have lost all their 

scheduled work from March 2020 on into 2021, leaving them in severe financial hardship. The SEISS 

has helped some creative professionals get through these challenging times but it is due to come to 

an end very shortly, which presents serious problems for the health of our sector. 

  

The recently announced £1.57 billion arts support package is extremely welcome and will 

undoubtedly help many venues and performing arts organisations, but there is no indication yet as to 

what will be available to the freelance workforce. Freelancers make up approximately one third of the 

creative industries workforce, and in the case of musicians, performers and the creative team, the 

majority. 

 

Socially distanced indoor live performances can now take place. However, the difficulties venues will 

face in covering costs with reduced income from tickets, audience uncertainty, and the time it takes 

for venues to schedule and prepare, means that over the coming months the number of live 

performances taking place will be some way short of what it was pre-COVID-19. 

  

With a return to full live indoor performances unlikely to happen in the near future, the earnings 

potential for creatives across the sector will be severely curtailed for at least the rest of this year. 

   

So far, the SEISS has provided some financial support for freelancers in our sector– but many have 

been inadequately covered. New graduates, international artists, parents and carers, and working 

class artists have disproportionately missed out on any support. However, even those who are eligible 

for the second payment will only be covered by the scheme until August. From September onwards, 

every single freelance creative will be without government financial support and unlikely to be able to 

return to their work in full. This will be devastating for them, and for the industry. 

  

For example, the majority of musicians earn less than £20,000 per year–well below UK average 

earnings–and the same is true of actors, variety artists, stage management, creative team members, 

singers and dancers. Without further targeted government support for freelancers, many of our most 

talented creatives will be forced–because of circumstances beyond their control–to leave their 



professions. This would be all our loss as well as theirs. Therefore, in the interests of our sector and 

the country, we ask that the SEISS is extended until the spring of 2021. 

  

We need a new scheme for our sector in its unique circumstance which covers all of its freelance 

artists, no matter what their career or background. Our organisations have multiple cost-efficient 

solutions for how such support can be given, and we extend an open invitation to engage with us on 

closing the gaps and securing our multi-billion pound sector of the economy. 

  

Without support for our freelance workforce in the months to come, the great global success story 

which is our industry is in unprecedented peril. 

 

Yours sincerely 
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